Board Meeting Minutes

March 30, 2016
Page 8

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM, NUMBER ONE

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM, NUMBER TWO

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

ACCESS TRANSIT SERVICES, INC.

CDTA FACILITIES, INC.

MINUTES OF MARCH 30, 2016 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Denise A. Figueroa



Thomas M. Owens

MEMBERS EXCUSED
Norman L. Miller
OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Steven E. Wacksman, Superintendent, Albany Maintenance




William Plunkett, Jr., Master Technician, Albany Division




Thomas M. Marois, Manager of Graphics Services

Jaime Watson, Communications Manager

Sarah Matrose, Internal Auditor
Darcy Czajka, American Cancer Society

Kristine Revelle, Making Strides against Breast Cancer Walk
Stephen Williams, The Daily Gazette



Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant 
CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.
AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Ms. Lussier 
Seconded – Mr. Young
Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF FEBRUARY 24, 2016 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Ms. Lussier
Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Ms. Darcy Czajka from the American Cancer Society and Ms. Kristine Revelle from the Making Strides Against Breast Cancer Walk, presented Chairman Stackrow, on behalf of the Authority, with a plaque and expressed their gratitude for the valuable partnerships that they have shared with the Authority over the past year.  They were particularly grateful for the pink seat that the Authority put on its buses to raise awareness for breast cancer.  They were also grateful for the Authority’s involvement in their Colorectal Awareness campaign and the Making Strides Against Breast Cancer Walk, raising money and providing transportation.  
· Chairman Stackrow thanked Ms. Czajka and Ms. Revelle and said that the Authority and its employees are big supporters of community activities, and they appreciated the opportunity to be a part of these important events.
· Chairman Stackrow presented a 35-year service award to William Plunkett, Jr., a Master Technician in the Albany Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Thomas M. Owens, Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, March 23, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  
Consent Agenda Items

· In 2001, the Authority implemented a system to control and collect fees for the Rensselaer Rail Station parking garage and surface lots. This system was competitively procured. The system’s software and hardware are in need of an upgrade to support PCI compliance and future expansion plans. This is a sole source award.  Pricing was found to be fair and reasonable, and the company is a WBE. Supporting documentation is on file.
· The Committee recommends awarding a contract to Access Technology Integration, Inc. of Wynantskill, New York for parking system upgrades for a total amount not to exceed $58,900.

· Ms. Lussier requested that staff check to determine if this is also a DBE business.

· Mr. Young noted that as a sole source agreement, management made every effort to ensure that minority groups were considered in the process.  

RESOLUTION NO. 10 – 2016

Awarding a Sole Source Contract to Access Technology Integration, Inc, for Parking System Upgrade
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· The Internal Auditor, Sarah Matrose, provided the updated three-year audit plan. The plan was developed after the completion of the annual risk assessment process and contains a combination of identified risk areas, mandated audits, and materially significant processes.  The Committee discussed the process, how it was developed and the timing of the plan.  The audit plan was approved by the Committee.  
Investment Committee Items
· The Investment Committee met earlier that same day, and the report will be sent to the members later in the week. Mr. Owens advised that there was little movement in the investment portfolio.  He also advised that there was a discussion regarding rate increases at the federal level.  
· Mr. Young noted that there was also a discussion about a bank that he mentioned on a CD perspective.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage tax receipts were under budget for February but are exceeding budget for the year. Wages were slightly over budget for the month, and miscellaneous expenses were over budget due to an accrual issue. Utilities were under budget for the month and year. Year to date, revenue is down 1.5%, and year-to-date expenses are down 2%.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position.
· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.  Overall, measurements this month were positive. Total ridership was up 6% for the month.  There were 2 PMI’s not on time, and missed trips were at 47 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 18,072.  There were 14 preventable and 35 non-preventable accidents, and 96% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. 
For The Good of the Order

· The Committed was advised of Mr. Young’s son-in law’s promotion to Executive Director at the Federal Highway Administration.

· The Committee received an update on security matters.  No action was taken.  

· Mr. Stackrow advised that in regard to Ms. Lussier’s earlier question, Access Technology Integration, Inc. is also a DBE enterprise as reflected on Page 16 of the Board packet; however, this was not applicable in this procurement.

· Mr. Young referred back to the revenue and expenses in the Monthly Management Report, and he reiterated that although the numbers look acceptable, it is not the best practice to be looking at the reduction of expenses to match revenue.
· Mr. Young also mentioned that his son-in law’s new position is Executive Director of the Federal Highway Administration, which is the highest civilian positon other than appointees.  He sits right under the Secretary of Transportation.  Chairman Stackrow acknowledged that this was a very commendable promotion.
· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, April 21, 2016 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair

· The Governance Committee met on Thursday, March 24, 2016 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  

Administrative Discussion Items

· Lisa Marrello provided an update on lobbying activities.  She advised that leaders from the Assembly and Senate were holding Conference Committee meetings through last week to develop a state budget for FY2016-17.  The reports are indicating that the major items have been worked out in the budget and the fine details remain.
· Mr. Basile expressed his gratitude to Mr. Stackrow for attending many of these meetings with Ms. Marrello, and he noted that his presence made a difference.
· Mr. Stackrow advised that he has selected a nominating committee for the election of officers.  He has reached out to Denise Figueroa, who will chair the committee, and Joe Spairana and Norm Miller will serve on the committee with Ms. Figueroa.  The committee will recommend a slate of officers for the Board to consider and vote on at the April Board meeting.

· The Committee reviewed the Board/Committee calendar for 2016.  The August and November Committee and Board meetings will be eliminated, and placeholders will be held for a Board meeting if something needs to be addressed.  Mr. Stackrow advised that the November meeting will probably be the Board Retreat meeting.  He also advised the Committee that he would e-mail the calendar to the full Board for their review and comments, and this item will be revisited at the next Committee meeting.  The Committee will then make a recommendation for the Board to consider approving at the April Board meeting.  
· Mr. Young stated that he still has concerns about a public authority not holding all the monthly meetings.  Chairman Stackrow said that he understood.
· Mr. Young talked about recent terrorist attacks and the expertise of former New York City Mayor Rudy Giuliani.  He suggested that Mayor Giuliani might be an interesting speaker in Albany.  Mr. Basile will look into whether there is the possibility of having that happen. 
· Mr. Young stated that he didn’t mean to suggest he had any concerns about the security that the Authority has put together.  He said, in fact, that the Authority has been recognized throughout the country as one of the most secure transportation facilities in the nation.
Consent Agenda Items

· The Authorities Budget Office requires an annual reaffirmation of the Authority’s mission statement, completion of a board self-assessment, and submission of documents that outline what the Authority does, how it is done and how successful it is.  Most of this is done by staff as part of their regular reporting routines. 

· The Committee recommends approving a resolution reaffirming the Authority’s mission statement.  Submission of the Board performance evaluations and the other information will be submitted at a later date.  
RESOLUTION NO. 11 – 2016

Reviewing and Reaffirming the Mission Statement,
Motion – Ms. Lussier 

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· The mission statement will be revisited again as part of the Board Retreat agenda. 

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, April 21, 2016 at 11:30 am at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Denise A. Figueroa, Acting Chair
· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, March 24, 2016 at 

12:30 pm at the 110 Watervliet Avenue office.  Ms. Figueroa chaired the meeting for Mr. Miller.  

· Mike Collins presented the budget proposal for FY2017 to the Committee.  

· The balanced budget represents a 1.3% increase over last year’s budget.  Based on the Governor’s Executive Budget Request, there is additional flexibility to move funding between the operating and capital programs.  There was an unexpected increase in federal maintenance, which in part allows the Authority to increase its federal maintenance line to $10.6 million.  This represents a draw of 70% of the 5307 federal allocation.   State operating assistance will increase by $900,000, and a $500,000 carryover from the prior fiscal year has been included in the budget.  The use of reserve accounts has been eliminated for the first time in seven years, a major budget milestone. 

· A 3.1% increase in wages, including additional headcount for operational efficiency, has been budgeted.  Additionally, there is either a reduction or contained costs in two major areas:

· There is a minimal increase to health care costs due to modifications to the program, and the lump sum payments to the employee pension plan have been eliminated.

· The budget includes an increase in non-personnel expenses, primarily maintenance related.  It also includes a $400,000 decrease in fuel costs.

· The five-year capital plan is fully funded in year one.  It includes $3.6 million from the state, which is $1 million more than last year.  The plan includes 12 new fixed route buses, 6 new STAR buses, and initiation of the Uncle Sam Transit Center and the Lark & Washington safety improvements as part of the BRT projects.

· Mr. Basile provided a brief overview of the FY2017 budget to the members, which was also reviewed at the Committee meeting.

· The Committee recommends approving the FY2017 operating budget in the amount of $81,431,531 and a 5-year capital plan in the amount of $240,818,988.
RESOLUTION NO. 12 – 2016

Approving the FY1017 Operating Budget and the Proposed FY2017-FY2021 5-Year Capital Plan,
Motion – Mr. Young 

Seconded – Mr. Owens
Carried Unanimously

· Ross Farrell provided the Committee with an update on major projects and activities.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for noon on Thursday, April 21, 2016 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for March 2016 and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for February 2016.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

· Ms. Figueroa cautioned that the Authority should make sure that any taxi or alternate taxi services are meeting ADA requirements, noting that there have been problems with Uber services around the country.  She stated that they have had a poor track record in terms of accessibility for people with disabilities, and they have been sued in the past for discrimination and for refusing to comply with the ADA.  She said that while the Authority needs to create opportunities, it needs to make sure that those opportunities do not discriminate against any particular population.

· Mr. Stackrow advised that Uber and Lyft just became business members of APTA (at the Legislative Conference).  He said that he will reach out and ask either the mobility committee or the access committee whether there have been any discussions at that level about trying to ensure that there is service for people with disabilities.
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· The members that attended the APTA Legislative Conference in Washington, DC gave a synopsis of their experiences at the conference.  

· Chairman Stackrow advised that he was at the very front end of the conference, and on Friday, he attended a meeting of a task force on member collaboration.   The following morning, he attended a transit board member meeting to discuss the 2016 Transit Board Members & Board Support Conference schedule.  The conference will be held in San Antonio, Texas from April 29 – May 3.  He invited Board members to attend, and he advised that the content for the agenda will be very educationally driven.  The rest of his day was filled up with other meetings.  Saturday, he attended an APTA board meeting that ran from noon until 5:00 pm.  Four hours of that meeting were in executive session.  Sunday, he had committee meetings all day between 10:00 am and 5:00 pm.  The last meeting of the day, he chaired the transit board member committee meeting.  It was a two-hour meeting, and Ms. Lussier was in attendance.  He said it was a very good meeting.
· Mr. Spairana advised that what was a little different this year was that APTA kept reiterating that they have secured funding, but the elected officials in Washington were saying they didn’t know where the money was going to come from.  Mr. Stackrow advised that the expenditures are appropriated for but the money to pay for them is not quite all in place.  
· Mr. Spairana also stated that one of the most important jobs of being a board member is visiting with elected officials in Washington to advocate for funding.  He recommended drafting a letter requesting additional funding for transit agencies and having the more than 30,000 mayors in cities around the country sign it.  He said he wasn’t sure if something like that already exists.  Mr. Stackrow advised that one of the committee meetings that he mentioned earlier is a task force that was created by the current chair to collaborate internally and externally.  He said he has not had much involvement on the external piece of that, but they have reached out to the National League of Cities and the U.S. Conference of Mayors.  Mr. Stackrow advised that he will find out if there is such a letter because those connections have always existed, but APTA is trying to put more focus this year on how they can help these groups and how these groups can help APTA.
· Ms. Lussier commended Mr. Stackrow for all his efforts and the work he has done with APTA and for keeping the Board members at the forefront of what is happening at the federal level.  She advised that she attended the transit board member committee meeting and the legislative committee meeting.  She said that what you get out of a meeting of this type is speaking with piers of similar size systems, exchanging ideas and keeping the Authority ahead of the curve.  She advised that she visited the office of Senator Gillibrand on Monday and the offices of Congressman Tonko and Senator Schumer on Tuesday.  She said that these visits were worth their weight in gold because they got to sit down with them in a close setting and speak to them about how these federal funds and the legislation that was so hard to get passed impacts the organization as an individual system, and also how they can help the Authority individually.  She said that she believes the legislative committee meeting and the transit board member committee meeting are the best that she has attended thus far.
· Mr. Bixby advised that this was his first opportunity to attend a conference in Washington, DC.  He said he attended the Welcome to Washington general session on Sunday evening.  He also advised that on Monday, there was a good discussion about the fact that even though funding had just been provided through the Fast Act, the message was that transit agencies cannot just sit back and think that everything will be okay for the next five years.  It will more likely be three and a half years, and transit agencies must be vigilant and continue to advocate for funding.  There were other sessions on Monday and then again on Tuesday.  Mr. Bixby advised that he visited the Capitol and visited the office of Senator Gillibrand on Monday. He also advised that the sessions scheduled for Wednesday were cancelled due to the Metro trains being shut down for the day.
· Mr. Stackrow also thanked the senior staff members who attended the conference.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· None
ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

April 27, 2016

May 25, 2016

June 29, 2016

ADJOURNMENT – 12:50 PM

Motion – Ms. Lussier
Seconded – Mr. Young 
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  March 30, 2016
